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                   Town of Paxton

                Board of Selectmen

            697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612

       (508) 754-7638 – phone (508) 797-0966 – fax

                     dparsons@townofpaxton.net
Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, August 22, 2023
Meeting Location: Public Safety Complex 576 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA 01612
Members Present:                    Julia N. Pingitore, Chair





 Kirk R. Huehls, Vice Chair




 Carol L. Riches, Clerk

Town Administrator:

 Heather M. Munroe, Town Administrator


Attendees:
 see Attendee List
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:04pm. 
JP recognized moment of silence for Robert Wilb

PRESENTATION FOR BLACK HILL ROAD CLOSURE

· Travis Thibault Working with CHA through a grant the town was awarded we were able to do some engineering for the Black Hill Road bridge. The most recent bridge inspection report shows a void behind this wall. Mass DOT has recommended that we temporarily close the bridge. In speaking with CHA, they also recommend we temporarily close this bridge. The recommendation is that we cannot rehabilitate the bridge but that we need to replace it. The cost has increased substantially since we first started looking at this project. 
· (KH) There has been a lot of movement. I went down to examine the wall.
· Travis Thibault - It is at the point where it is a hazard. There are some areas where large stones have started falling out. The bridge was last rehabilitated in 1929. Moore State Park is also concerned about the dam in this area as well. It has gotten a little worse over the summer with all the rain we have had. The initial grant was a one-year grant for the consultant to get some work done. Unfortunately, through covid we have had some extensions. 
· (JP) Are there any other hazards if that bridge fails?
· Travis Thibault There are several hiking trails that head right to where the wall is that is failing. It’s a heavily trafficked area. If we take bridge out of service for vehicles, then we should fence it off for pedestrian walking as well.
· (JP) Would there be any conservation impact?
· Travis Thibault If the bridge falls in then it will plug up the river way and cause flooding. If the dam lets go it could wash out some of route 31.

· (KH) What is the plan for closure?
· Travis Thibault Close temporarily per the MASS DOT recommendation. Set up jersey barriers and remove the one-way signs and remove the do not enter sign to allow access to visitors. 
· Alexander Leith 8 Black Hill Rd resident. We just moved in 3 years ago. I appreciate the temporary closure. My concern is whether or not it is going to become a permanent closure.

· Travis Thibault We have a few options. #1 is to rebuild the bridge at a cost of about $2 million. # 2. Bring in a temporary bridge if we reach out to MASS DOT which would be a cost anywhere from $200,000 to $400,000    #3. permanently close the bridge, remove the bridge slope, and install a foot bridge. This would be a timelier process and would take several yar to complete. 
· (HM) With funding the caps are at $500,000 a year so we would have to look at other funding. Make sure the residents understand that temporary could be two to three years.
· Travis Thibault We would have to look at possibly putting a turnaround in and we have also looked at how the emergency response time would be affected, and it is about an additional 35 seconds for emergency response.
· Tonya Carpenter 6 Black Hill Rd resident. In the past several years we have had a tremendous amount of ice that builds up at the end of my property. If the other end is closed down, will we continue to get the services from DPW for the ice buildup.

· Travis Thibault We are not going to change the way that we service any of the roadways over there. In the winter we are going to have to drive onto that road and then back out onto Route 31, which is not an ideal situation. That does present a dangerous situation.
· (KH) motion (CR) second to temporarily close the bridge to vehicle traffic only per MASS DOT and CHA recommendations. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
CONSENT ITEMS
· 1.Approve the meeting minutes from the Special Meeting held on August 10, 2023

· 2.Accept the resignation of Catherine Frasco from the AMC scholarship committee

· 3. Accept the resignation of Donna Odorski-MacLean from the Local Historic District Comm.

· 4.  Approve the request of the Paxton Garden Club to use the Town Common for a plant sale on June 1, 2024, from 6am to 12pm

· 5. One day liquor license request from Milk Room Brewing Co. for a beer garden during an Anna Maria College football game to be held on September 2, 2023, from 10am to 7pm

· 6. One day liquor license request from Milk Room Brewing Co. for a beer garden during an Anna Maria College football game to be held on September 16, 2023, from 11am to 8pm

· 7. One day liquor license request from Anna Maria College for an Alumni event held on the lawn at Saint Anne’s on September 16, 2023, from 12:30pm to 2:00pm

· 8. One day liquor license request from Seven Saws Brewing for a beer garden during an Anna Maria College football game.to be held on September 30, 2023, from 1pm to 6pm

· 9. Memorandum of Understanding with the City of Worcester for a sewer agreement with the properties located at 1 Woodland Drive and 9 Alrene Drive in Paxton

· 10.Surplus Disposition Request from the Recreation Department for their John Deere 2653A.

· 11.Surplus Disposition Request from the Fire Department for their 2007 Chevy Tahoe.

· 12.Surplus Disposition Request from the Water Department for their 2009 Ford E-350 van.

· 13.Surplus Disposition Request from the DPW Department for their 1996 International.
· (JP) I am going to move item #9 into new business.
· (JP) Hearing no other comments, all consent items with the exception of #9 have been approved.
UPDATE FROM TOWN COMMITTEES/BOARDS/DEPARTMENTS
· Lieutenant Bibeau Presented Jonathan Sturgis and Anthony Vega for appointment to the Paxton Police Department.
· Anita Fenton Quarterly update for the Council on Aging
Highlighted services that the COA provides. Including but not limited to caregivers, transportation, food pantry, wellness visits, weekly meals, health fair, diverse programs, socialization, Medicare informational programs, monthly newsletter, art galley in the dining room and much more. 
· Christopher Isperduli Quarterly update for the Library Board of Trustees
Our next meeting is scheduled for September 12th. Rachel Stone has just come on as our most recent member. The library is having some issues with the roof that is over the area of the staff bathroom. We are also experiencing some issues with the gutters as well. Our Library Director and the Town Administrator have been working on bids for these projects. Currently repairing the roof is our priority. 
NEW BUSINESS
Memorandum of Agreement with the City of Worcester
· (HM) The city of Worcester has agreed to update the Memorandum of Agreement between the City of Worcester, through its Department of Public Works & Parks and the Town of Paxton to memorialize the provision of Worcester Sanitary Sewer Service to the residential property located at 1 Woodland Drive in the town of Paxton. This would streamline things by removing Paxton from the process. 
· (JP) Make sure we correct it to say Woodland Drive versus Avenue.

· (KH) motion (CR) second to move forward and authorize the Town Administrator to sign the corrected Memorandum of Agreement. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Review and appoint a new member to the Council on Aging
· Anita Fenton I would like to support the appointment request from Martha Akstin. Without her efforts we would not have senior housing in Paxton. She persevered and got this project pushed through. She has attended our meetings over the past year as an Associate member and the Board has voted for her unanimously to have her become a full member.
· (CR) If we vote for Martha to step up could Mr. Goldberg move in as an Associate member?
· Cindy Love Absolutely, we can take as many Associate members as we want.
· (CR) motion (KH) second to move appoint Martha Akstin to the Council on Aging as a Full member and ask Gary Goldberg to step in as an Associate member. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Review and appoint a new member to the AMC Scholarship Committee

· (JP) Read letter of support for Hillary Warner to be appointed to the AMC Scholarship Committee. 
· Hillary Warner I would be happy to help in any way that I can.
· (KH) motion (CR) second to appoint Hillary Warner to the AMC Scholarship Committee. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Appoint to the Zoning Board of Appeals
· (HM) Allison Langhill would be happy to come onto the ZBA. 
· (KH) motion (CR) second to appoint Allison Langhill to the Zoning Board of Appeals. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
Request from the Paxton Garden Club for a one-time use of the Public Safety Complex training room for September 7, 2023.

· Robin Tasca This is a fall planting program. Roger McGaughy will do a slide presentation and then he will take us outside to give us some tips and tricks for fall planting. Cable will record this event as well so it can be viewed later on.
· (JP) We do have the approval of both the Fire and Police Chiefs.
· (KH) motion (CR) second to approve a onetime use of the training room at the Public Safety Complex for the Paxton Garden Club on September 7, 2023. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
5-Year Budget Forecast and FY23 Financial review
· (HM) Full slide presentation available on the Towns ‘website and Select Board office. 
· Highlights
· Revenues

· Under 99% estimated revenue

· Over 110% estimated revenue

· Expenses
· Under budget by more than 10,000
· Employee benefits

· Waste collection

· Highway department

· Cemetery

· Reserve fund

· Police department 

· Expenses under budget less than 10,000

· FY 23 budget takeaways

· FY 24 budget update

· Financial trends

· Local aid

· 5-year financial forecast

· Revenues
· Tax levy

· State aid – cherry sheet
· Local receipts revenue

· Additional revenues

· Expenses

· Debt service – non excluded debt

Summary

· FY25 budget next steps/decisions to be made. Address this at the next Select Board meeting.
OLD BUSINESS
DPW Building Committee
· (HM) – Weston and Sampson and the DCR responded back to some additional questions that we had. We are looking to install a septic system along with two bathrooms and update the office space. Also looking to install a more formal gate at the end of the entrance and possibly bring in some above ground storage for gas and diesel. I have put together a draft charge for the Committee. The Select Board needs to answer the question of where you want to place the building. Also, need to put together an outline of committee members. 
· (JP) It is important to be specific when we layout a committee. We do need to get buy in from the community to be able to do this. I think 107 Holden Road is really our only option as far as a location for the building.
· (KH) Yes, we did look but did not find any other feasible location.

· (KH) motion (CR) second to adopt this charge for the DPW Building Committee. Unanimous. All in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
· (CR) Please do a posting for these positions.
· (HM) We have $200,000 for the DPW Building.
TOWN ADMINISTRATORS REPORT
Board/Committee Openings 
· Bay Path Regional Vocational Technical High School – The Committee consists of twenty elected members, two from each of the 10 Town’s. The vacancy is an elected position, that once appointed by the Select Board, the person will serve until the next Annual Town Election (May 2024) in which they will be required to run for election to maintain the seat. There is currently one vacancy. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
· Board of Appeals – There are two vacant associate positions available for the Board of Appeals. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
· DPW Building Committee - The Town of Paxton has reconfigured its DPW Building Committee to update the charge and membership. This Committee will be instrumental in matching the Department of Public Works building infrastructure needs with the Town’s financial constraints and the Community desires. There are currently four resident vacancies. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
· Historic District Commission - The Historic District Commission is a group of individuals committed to maintaining the historic integrity and aesthetic appeal of Paxton's treasured landmarks. We work to ensure that our town's rich history remains an integral part of its future. There is currently one opening. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 
See the Town’s Website for all openings and how to submit an application.  
Community Happenings 
Check out the Town’s Website for the latest programs. 
· COA Annual Health Fair – Join the COA for their annual Health Fair on September 27th from 10 am to 1 pm at the Council on Aging, 17 West Street. For more information, check out the COA’s newsletter. 
Departmental Updates 
· Building Department 
The Building Department has had a recent increase in permits over the last few months. We finished Fiscal Year 2023 with a total of three hundred permits, down fifty-four permits from Fiscal Year 2022, which resulted in the difference of only three less building permits in FY23 than in FY22. 
 
FY24 is off to a good start in building permits. July reached thirty-three permits, where in the past two fiscal years (22 & 23) we had only twenty-two permits each year, of those permits sixteen constitute building permits, compared to the prior FY’s there were only nine! Of the sixteen permits, there were three commercial permits – AMC baseball field, PCS Kitchen Hood, and First Congregational Church lift & shaft. Of the remaining thirteen permits, they included: bathroom (3), deck, HVAC, Siding, doors, in-ground swimming pool, roof (3), addition, and replacement ceiling. 
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· DPW 
We are currently working on our second round of posting for the temporary DPW Mechanic position and have now increased the pay range from Step 6-Step 12. There are limited qualified mechanics currently on the market and an overwhelming need for the skill. We have had little success with trying to use outside vendors to fill the need, the last two procurements were not successful. We will continue to troubleshoot and work closely with the union to find a way to make this work. 
· 
Library 
In recent weeks, the library has sustained additional flooding and water damage due to storms. The Insurance company has been out, and we are waiting for a resolution to our request. In the meantime, there are immediate threats with the gutter system failing, and the low slope areas of the roofing allowing water through without proper protection. Pam was able to work with some vendors and together we were able to put together some procurement documents for this work. In addition to the outside work needed, when the boilers were replaced last year, the HVAC control system was not updated, and the heat/air conditioning is not working properly as a result. We have also placed procurement documents out to replace the current HVAC controls. 
· IT 
We have had a representative from Suzor IT coming in person on a weekly basis to work with staff and begin the slow transition from the server to Office 365. We will continue working to have all department heads meet with the IT Director and work through current IT issues that have been ongoing. 
· Town Hall/COA 
The Town Hall and COA will be closed on Monday, August 28th from 10:30 am- 1 pm in order to attend the services for long-time Town volunteer and community member, Bob Wilby. 
FINANCES 
Grants - NEW FY24 
Recreation Earmark – In the FY24 final budget, the Governor approved an earmark for $27,000 for enhancements for the recreation department to include the following: 
1.Playground Repair and Mulch ($4,000) 
The Town owns one public playground next to the Paxton Center School. During school hours, the students use the playground for recess. After hours, the playground is utilized during the afterschool program and by members of the public. The playground needs more odds/ends maintenance to keep all parts safe. In addition, because of the after-school program, we must maintain a minimum level of nine inches of mulch around all potential fall zones. 
 
2. Adjustable Basketball Hoops at the Paxton Center School ($18,000) 
The Recreation program runs a basketball program at the Paxton Center School. The current basketball hoops do not allow for younger kids to play and require volunteers to tediously attach and manually lower basketball hoops for each game, which brings with it its own safety risk. If we were to replace current hoops with four adjustable hoops, that would make them versatile, serve both the basketball program and the students at the Paxton Center School, and would alleviate the chance of injury through manual adjustments. 
 
3. Wentworth Bathroom Repairs ($5,000) 
The Recreation and Town own a bathhouse out by our Wentworth field. The bathhouse is used during games and during the Summer Program. The building is old and in dire need of repairs. 
 
Town Common Earmark – In the FY24 final budget, the Governor approved an earmark for $50,000 for a design, feasibility, and traffic study for the town common/town center. 
 
Outstanding FY23 
Community One Stop – Applied for West Street. Expected decision late Fall 2023. 
Ambulance Certified Public Expenditure Program –$62,566 - Pending. 
Libraries Transforming Communities: Accessible Small and Rural Communities. $20,000 project to support Sensory Processing Disorder. 
Community Compact (IT) Grant –$115,000 to support conversion to records management system, including scanning and electronically filing records. 
Community Compact Grant “HR Procedures” – Turnover in staff at Collin’s Center. Working with them to finish up the project. Completed. 
Hazard Mitigation Planning Grant –$4,455 reimbursable grant to update the Town’s Hazard Mitigation Plan. 
Small Bridge Grant (2019) – Planning Grant Black Hill Road, extended until December 2023. 
State Earmark of Funds – Zoning Bylaw rewrite, underway. 
Procurement: 
Richards Memorial Library Low Slope Roof – The solicitation for quotes went out on August 16th and is due back at 12 noon on the 30th of August. 
Richards Memorial Library HVAC Controls Update - The solicitation for quotes went out on August 16th and is due back at 12 noon on the 30th of August. 
Richards Memorial Library Gutter Replacement - The solicitation for quotes went out on August 16th and is due back at 12 noon on the 30th of August. 
Cable Access Equipment – The RFP for Cable Access Equipment went out in July and is due back on Wednesday, August 23rd. 
Town Audit – We received two responses to our request, one was from our current auditor, Roselli & Clark, and from Malcolm. The SB awarded the three-year contract to Roselli & Clark, who had the lowest price. 
Mobile Mechanic – This bid went out and we only received one bid, higher than we budgeted in return. 
Mechanic Services -- This bid went out and we did not receive any bids. 
To do: 
· Records Building – Fence 
· Town Common area drainage 
· Well Pump - Recreation 
Projects 
Black Hill Bridge Grant – This project began in 2020 when the State approved a grant for the study on Black Hill Bridge with CHA. We have been through two extensions for this project with MassDOT and have been assured by CHA that we will be able to complete the work before the end of this calendar year, which will line us up to apply for a construction grant. 
 
While the study is underway, the State DOT and our consultant CHA both recommend consideration of closing the road over the bridge for safety reasons. 
 
DPW Earmark – We are in the process of getting started on the State Earmark we received in the Spring for $200k for the DPW building improvements. We are working closely with vendors for accurate quotes to include a replacement/new septic system for the DPW, two bathrooms, and some other modifications that will last for the long-term. 
The Hills at Paxton Commons – A few months ago we received concerns from residents about the increase in monthly rates at the Hills. We reached out to legal counsel, our State Representative Kim Ferguson’s Office, and relevant state agencies. In the end, we confirmed that the Town and the Mass Housing Partnership have an interest in ensuring that the rental rates are affordable and comply with the current rent adjustment figures issued by the State. At this time, the Hills at Paxton Commons is in compliance with all requirements. Residents experiencing issues or concerns with rent prices at the Hills in the future are encouraged to reach out to the Town Administrator’s Office. 
Zoning Bylaw Earmark – The work under the State Earmark we received in the Spring for $75k has begun. Our Zoning Bylaw Steering Group met with CMRPC in July and again in August. Our first matter of business was to work on the MBTA Zoning bylaw, followed by conduct a survey of Town Residents, followed by an initial review by (ZBA, Planning, Town Services Coordinator, EDC, and Building Commissioner) on the current Zoning Bylaws and where changes and/or concerns exist. 
Earlier this month, we worked with the Light Company to send out surveys to our residents/businesses in Town. Unfortunately, the third-party company that does the mailing did not include the surveys in the August billing and it will not be included until September. In the meantime, we sent out an additional 500+ surveys to those who do not get a hard copy bill and have already received more than 50 responses. 
Job Openings 
Police Officer – There is one opening for a police officer. 
Temporary Full-time benefited Mechanic/Heavy Equipment Operator- The position for a temporary mechanic/heavy equipment operator has been posted. This person will fill in for our mechanic who will be on military leave for the next 12-18 months. 
Public comment

· None
· Adjourned Meeting at 9:03pm, Unanimous all-in favor. (KH) yes, (CR) yes, (JP) yes.
· The next meeting is scheduled for September 11, 2023, 7:00pm. 
Documents from the Meeting filed in BOS office:
Agenda

Attendance list

Town Administrators update

Meeting minutes

Respectfully submitted,

Donna Graf-Parsons
Executive Assistant


